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The traditional image of Christmas is incredibly optimistic, and it can be 

wonderful, but we must remember that it certainly isn’t a given for everyone. It 

can be a tough time because expectations are high and for some there can be the 

added pressure to ‘have a good time’. 
 

Safeguarding is the responsibility of everyone especially at this time of year, we have to be extra-vigilant 

and offer support where we can and be proactive where we suspect or see the signs of abuse and neglect, and 

seek the help of the police and social services. 

 

       Concerned about a child? 

Call 03000 41 11 11 (text relay 18001 03000 41 11 11) 

email social.services@kent.gov.uk 

          Out of hours and in an emergency 

Outside of normal office hours, for example during the night, call 03000 41 91 91. 

 

If you think someone is in immediate danger, the best thing to do is call 999 for the 

emergency services. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

We aim to provide you with useful links, tips and the latest, relevant help and advice on 

Please note change of DSL contacts at the end of this newsletter

KCC – Christmas HAF provision 
 

The HAF Programme offers families of children aged 4-16, who are eligible for benefits related free school 
meals (FSM), opportunities to access a range of free activities in the Christmas holidays. 

The HAF programme of Christmas provision is now available on The Education People website (take a look 
under “where can I go for information about programmes in my area”). 

https://www.theeducationpeople.org/holiday-activities-and-food-programme-kent-haf/welcome-information-for-
families/ 

 

tel:%2003000411111
https://www.ofcom.org.uk/phones-telecoms-and-internet/advice-for-consumers/accessibility/text-relay-guide
mailto:social.services@kent.gov.uk
tel:%2003000419191
https://www.theeducationpeople.org/holiday-activities-and-food-programme-kent-haf/welcome-information-for-families/
https://www.theeducationpeople.org/holiday-activities-and-food-programme-kent-haf/welcome-information-for-families/


 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
At the bottom of this edition, we have attached the latest Kent Police Child Centred Policing Newsletter December 2024, which includes a link to their first parent / 
teacher online session due to take place Wednesday 22nd January 2025 at 1600 hours. The subject for the first session is “Sextortion” which is a form of online intimate 
image abuse. 
  
Also attached are helpful guides for parents / carers around online safety and social media, and an escooter flyer that covers the legalities with use as these are often 
popular presents that cost lots of money and can be seized by police. 

Some Safeguarding Issues to be 

mindful of over the Christmas period. 

The Safer Internet Centre also has some excellent advice in their Parents’ Guide to 

Technology and includes device-specific settings for different models. Explore more about 

parental controls. Families may want to think about setting up a Family Agreement as 

suggested by Childnet International. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

How to manage Christmas expectations 
 

Children are regularly exposed to a range of views about what Christmas should mean to them and 

what to expect. Television, playground conversations and even well-meaning family members can all 

set unrealistic expectations of what will happen over the festive period. 

 

It can be tricky managing the different needs and expectations of family members at Christmas. In 

particular, Christmas can bring unique challenges for neurodivergent children and young people, 

where unfamiliar routines, sensory inputs, and social demands can cause distress. 

Christmas often brings change to usual routines and activities, and for many change can lead to 

uncertainty. This uncertainty can result in anxious feelings and dysregulation. Keeping routines in 

place not only supports your child’s needs but could also ease the transition back to ‘normal’ after 

the festive period. 

 

There’s no doubt that Christmas can be an expensive time.  It’s easy to fall into the trap of thinking 

our children should have shiny new presents to open on Christmas day, but buying new is often 

much more expensive. Buying second hand, for example online or in charity shops, can take a lot of 

pressure off you. 

 

Your attention is the most important gift 

Sometimes, our attention over the Christmas period can become distracted as we worry about the 

specifics of providing for our children. But what our children want most is the attention of their 

parent / carer, and sometimes challenging behaviour is an attempt to get it.  Think about how you 

can make the day special simply by being present and taking an active interest in spending time with 

your children.  

 

Family relationships can be difficult at any time, and the hustle and bustle of the festive season can 

often make existing problems or worries worse.  

 

FamilyLine  is a great resource for discussing the pressures that can arise when your trying to 

manage your children’s expectations at Christmas. You can get in touch via phone, text message, 

email or webchat for emotional and practical support and guidance. 

 

 
  

Opening hours are Monday to Friday, 9am to 9pm.  

Outside these hours, text FAMILYACTION to 85258, to access free 24/7 crisis support service 

delivered in partnership with Shout. This is also available on weekends and bank holidays 

 



 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Avoiding Christmas scams 

While Christmas is a time of joy and celebration, it also brings an increase in scams. 

As you shop for the perfect gifts this holiday season, remember to do what you 

can to check you are dealing with a reputable trader. 

AVOID - Websites that don't have a full company name or a UK address - it can 

be more challenging to recover lost funds and you can be less confident that the 

goods are safe. 

Stay Savvy: If you come across a deal that seems unbelievably good, take a 

moment to pause and research it. Sometimes, offers that appear too good to be 

true might have hidden catches. 

Use secure payment methods: When shopping online, look for the padlock symbol 

in the address bar and 'https://' in the URL - this indicates that the site is secure. 

If you are making a purchase, credit cards are more secure than debit cards 

because they offer better protection against fraud and unauthorised charges. 
 

Delivery scams: These scams are very common.  Typically, you get a text or 

email saying a parcel couldn’t be delivered for some reason.  You are then asked 

to click a link and pay a fee to re-schedule delivery – enabling the fraudsters to 

steal your personal and financial information.  Never click on the links in delivery 

texts or emails.  If you are expecting a parcel from a delivery company, track it 

and contact them through their genuine website. 

 

Loan fee scams: Christmas can be an expensive time but if you are after a little 

extra cash to help out, be aware of loan fraud.  The fraudsters ask for a fee for 

a loan, but once the fee is paid, the loan offered never materializes – leaving you 

out of pocket with your financial information in the hands of criminals. 

 

Where to go for advice:  All issues should be reported (online or by phone) to 

the Citizens Advice Consumer Helpline – they can provide basic advice, 

signposting and refer anything that is a criminal matter to the local Trading 

Standards team. 
 

Citizens Advice consumer helpline: 0808 223 1133 

tel:08082231133


 

 

Children & Young People in Kent and Medway can access specific support services 

– they are just a text, call or a click on website or app away. 
 

 

 

                                  

ChatHealth is available for young people aged 11 to 19 in Kent and offers a confidential and 

anonymous texting service to a nurse via 07520 618850. However, the service is only available 

Monday to Friday and between 9am and 5pm.  

 
   

Created by young people for young people. If you are aged 10 to 16, Moodspark is 

a place where you can learn how to look after your emotional and mental health 

and find ways to help you bounce back when life gets tough. 

 

Good Mental Health Matters provides information to help you make small changes 

to improve your mental health and give you the tools you need to cope when things 

get tough. There are videos to watch on five ways to keep stress in check and 

protect your mental health.  

 

 

The Mind and Body programme is delivered to 13 to 25-year-olds in school and the 

community to explore and better manage thoughts and behaviours associated with 

self-harm.  

 
 

 

CHUMS specialist bereavement support       

 

CHUMS offer specialist bereavement support to children and young people from 3½ 

up until their 26th birthday in Kent and Medway.  This specialist bereavement 

service is provided by a wide range of experienced, trained professionals and 

volunteers. Support can be tailored to provide evidence-based interventions to children and young 

people through 1:1, group and drop-in sessions. 

 

Kent Youth Health   

Through Kent Youth Health young people or their parents / carers can contact the school health 

teams from 8am to 6pm, Monday to Friday, including during school holidays. 

Find out more including how to refer yourself at www.kentyouthhealth.nhs.uk   
 

 

 

https://moodspark.org.uk/
https://www.goodmentalhealthmatters.com/for-young-people
https://www.wearewithyou.org.uk/services/mind-and-body-in-kent/
http://chums.uk.com/kent-bereavement-service/
https://www.kentyouthhealth.nhs.uk/
https://www.kentyouthhealth.nhs.uk/


 

   PHONE ADDICTION                                                                                 
 
Today’s children are growing up in an increasingly complex world, living their lives on 
and offline. This presents many exciting opportunities – but also challenges. Concerns 
are growing that children’s mobile use is undermining their academic learning, along 
with their mental health and social relationships. 
 
Within school phone use not only distracts the single student using the phone, but 
disrupts the lesson for a whole class, and diverts teachers’ efforts away from learning. 
We want our students to use their electronic devices responsibly and in moderation. By 
working together, we hope to put systems in place to avoid overuse and misuse.  We 
also continue to educate students on how to use devices responsibly. 
 
What Is Phone Addiction? 
Phone addiction is the obsessive use of a smartphone. The behavioural addiction is often 
dubbed as “nomophobia,” or the fear of being without a mobile device. People with a 
phone addiction may experience anxiety, agitation, and disorientation if they are unable 
to use their smartphone.  
 
It can be tough for parents / carers to distinguish between what is a “normal” amount of 
mobile phone screen time for a teenager, and when it has become an addiction. 
 
Smartphone addiction is real and the more that teenagers are using the apps, the more 
their behaviour is reinforced by the dopamine that is induced through their mobile 
phone usage. 
 
Research has found that excessive mobile phone usage, specifically social media, can 
cause similar chemical responses in the brain that are caused by drug addiction. 
 
If you are concerned that your child is spending too much time on their phone, you may 
wish to consider: 
 

• Setting time limits on your teen´s phone use  
• Restricting screen time 1-2 hours before bedtime  
• No phones at the dinner table  
• Setting periods or days as a family where you go “tech-free”, participating 

in other activities together that get everyone in the home off their phone 
• Using parental controls to set time restrictions on certain apps 
• Having them turn off notifications so screens are not constantly flashing 
• Teaching them about the health consequences of spending too much time 

on their mobile phones  
 

How can you, as parents and carers, successfully help your child to thrive in the digital age? 
Where does the correct balance lie between giving your child freedom on the internet and 

putting controls in place to keep them safe on social media? 
PAPAYA has tried to collate some up to date helpful top tips on online safety and some more 

practical solutions to help you navigate your way through. 
 

https://www.papayaparents.com/solutions 
 
 
 
 

https://www.papayaparents.com/solutions


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Eyes Open – the campaign to stop criminal exploitation 
 

                  Police in Kent launch campaign to combat child grooming by drug gangs 
 

The Eyes Open campaign is dedicated to educating young people and their parents about the dangers of 
grooming, exploitation, and the deceptive tactics used by county lines gangs. 

 
These operations rely heavily on the exploitation of children and young people, who are used to 

transport and sell drugs across different locations. 
 

Once the child is dependent on the gang, they are coerced into criminal activities, often with threats, 
violence and manipulation. 

 
Families and loved ones of the child are also threatened. 

 
To help raise awareness about criminal exploitation and empower parents and carers, Kent and Medway 

Violence Reduction Unit have issued 11 types of behaviour to recognise the signs of exploitation. 
The 11 types of behaviour to look out for are: 

Frequently missing from school or home 
Being found out of the area 

Returning home late 
Being late to school 

Changing friendship groups 
Mixing with older men or women 

Talking about people giving them free food, vapes, alcohol and cigarettes 
Having more than one mobile phone or many SIM cards 

Getting unexplained amounts of money, mobile phones, clothing, jewellery, new haircuts or other items 
and gifts 

Receiving excessive calls or messages from unknown adults or friends 
Getting picked up or dropped off in cars by unknown people 

 
 

Some signs can resemble typical teenage behaviour, such as mood swings, secrecy, or changes in social 
circles. 

However, police say that if parents and carers feel uneasy or notice unusual patterns that raise concern, 
it’s crucial to trust their instincts. 

 

Gangs will use all kinds of bribes to get children and young people on their side, ther is always a catch.  
Protect your child by spotting the signs of child criminal exploitation. 

 
 

For help, call anonymously     For advice, call confidentially 
Crimestoppers             NSPCC 
    800 555 111     0808 800 5000 

 

                                     
 
 

 

tel:0800555111
tel:0800555111


 

 
Our Safeguarding Team are always available to offer support and 

guidance on any safeguarding issues or concerns.                                                                                                  

            
                          
         Kev                    Kate 

 
From everyone at Learning Opportunities we would 

like to wish you a happy and safe Christmas & New 

Year. 

Our Safeguarding Team 

Our School website features a Safeguarding area which includes links to our policies and our parents / carers & visitors 

Safeguarding leaflet 

https://learningopps.org/safeguarding/  

 

Lesley Buss (proprietor) has a strategic leadership responsibility for Learning Opportunities safeguarding 

arrangements. 

Please contact Kevin Dunk (Designated Safeguarding Lead) if you have any Safeguarding / Child 
Protection concerns:  kevind@learningopps.org        01304 381906 / add mobile number for kev 

kates@learningopps.org  
Tel:  01304 381906 

kevind@learningopps.org 
Tel: 07546 724134 
 
 
  

https://learningopps.org/safeguarding/
mailto:kates@learningopps.org
mailto:kevind@learningopps.org


 
 



 
 



 
 



ONLINE SAFETY 

 



 
 



 

 



 

 

 


